
 
 

  
 INDIAN RIVER COUNTY, FLORIDA 
 MEMORANDUM 
  
 
TO:   Jason E. Brown, County Administrator 
 

THROUGH:  Richard B. Szpyrka, P.E., Public Works Director 
   James W. Ennis, P.E., Assistant Public Works Director  
    
FROM:   Robert S. Skok, Infrastructure Project Manager 
 
SUBJECT:  Award of Bid No. 2022008 
   6th Avenue Milling & Resurfacing from US 1/SR 5 to 21st Street 

FM No. 438074-1-54-01, IRC-1638 
 
DATE:   December 30, 2021  
  
 
DESCRIPTION AND CONDITIONS 
 
On April 13, 2021, the Board of County Commissioners approved a Small County Outreach Program 
(SCOP) Grant from the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) in the maximum amount of 
$1,061,672.00 for Construction and CEI services for the milling and resurfacing of 6th Avenue from US 
1/SR 5 to 21st Street.   The project consists of milling and resurfacing the existing asphalt, replacing 
deficient sidewalk panels, filling in sidewalk gaps, upgrading pedestrian crossings to current FDOT 
standards, utility adjustments, and new pavement markings. 
 
A bid opening for the 6th Avenue Milling & Resurfacing project was held on November 10th, 2021.  Four 
(4) bids were received and opened.  A detailed bid tabulation is on file and available for viewing in the 
County Engineering Division.  Bid totals are as follows: 
 
  

COMPANY BID 
OHL, USA, Inc. 
Vero Beach, FL  $2,309,154.91 

Ranger Construction Industries, Inc. 
Ft. Pierce, FL $2,398,631.66 
Timothy Rose Contracting, Inc. 
Tallahassee, FL $2,486,477.56 
C.W. Roberts Contracting, Inc. 
Tallahassee, FL $2,539,619.33 

 
 
OHL, USA, Inc. is considered to be the lowest, responsive, responsible bidder for the project with a bid 
totaling $2,309,154.91, which is $328,650.76 above the Engineer’s Cost Estimate.  OHL, USA, Inc. has 
completed various projects for the County in the past, but with project scheduling issues. 
 
On December 17, 2021, FDOT granted concurrence having reviewed Bid Tabulations and Contract 
Documents presented by staff. 
 

CONSENT 
 



Award of Bid No. 2022008 
6th Avenue Milling & Resurfacing from US 1/SR 5 to 21st Street, IRC-1638 
For January 11, 2022 BCC Meeting 

 
C:\Granicus\Legistar5\L5\Temp\dc3e28b1-d468-4495-9d1e-16aecada6a50.doc 

 
FUNDING  
 
Per the SCOP grant agreement, the County must fund the project and then request reimbursement of 
the grant share from FDOT to a maximum amount of $1,061,672.00 or 75% of the total cost for the 
project. Funding for the project in the amount of $2,309,154.91 will be funded in Secondary Road/6th 
Avenue -US1 to 21st , Account Number 10921441-066510-19008 which was approved in the 2021 Capital 
Improvements Element.  

 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
Staff recommends the project be awarded to OHL, USA, Inc. in the amount of $2,309,154.91. Staff 
further recommends the Board approve the sample agreement and authorize the Chairman to execute 
said agreement after review and approval of both the agreement and required Public Construction Bond 
by the County Attorney as to form and legal sufficiency, and the receipt and approval of required 
insurance by the Risk Manager. 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
Sample Agreement 
 
AGENDA ITEM FOR JANUARY 11, 2022 
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